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MURRELL CJ:  Aunty Violet Sheridan will give the Welcome to Country.

MS SHERIDAN:  Thank you.  I hate sitting up here, but I swear to tell the truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth here on Ngunnawal land.  It's a pleasure to be here this morning to perform the welcome.  I feel a Welcome to Country is a traditionally Aboriginal blessing symbolising the traditional owners’ consent for an event taking place on their land.  It also shows respect for the First Peoples of the land you are meeting on.  

I'd like to pay my respect to your Honours, but I've got to mention Chief Justice Murrell, Attorney-General, Chief Justice Kiefel, fellow justice officers of the Magistrates Court and other courts, and retired justice officers.  I'd like to pay my respect to my Elders, past present and emerging, and extend that respect to other Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander people in the room.  I'd also like to acknowledge all the other Magistrates that are here today, and I've been told all of you [Associates] are newcomers, so welcome.

In keeping with the general spirit of friendship and reconciliation, it gives me great pleasure to welcome you all here this morning, on behalf of my people, the Ngunnawal people, of the land that you are meeting, working and living on.  Look after the country for our future and thank you so much for having me. It's a pleasure. Thank you.

MURRELL CJ:  Attorney-General, your excellences, Chief Justice Kiefel, fellow judicial officers of the ACT Magistrates Court and other courts, retired judicial officers, members of the legal profession and other friends of the Court, the Court acknowledges the traditional owners and continuing custodians of this land and we pay our respect to their Elders, past, present and emerging.  We are pleased that Elders of the ACT community are present today.  The Court is committed to building respect between the Court and the First Peoples of this country.  

I thank Aunty Violet for her Welcome to Country.  Aunty Violet welcomed me when I was sworn in five years ago, so I’m particularly pleased that she's part of this ceremony, the first Opening of the Legal Year in the new Supreme Court building.  

So many people have contributed to this building that it may be churlish to mention only a few, but I will do so.  I thank Cameron Lyons, the principal architect for his vision and Lloyd Esau, the project manager for delivering that vision.  Sadly, Cameron passed away before he could see his vision fulfilled.  But while the legacy of judges is a few stale and largely ignored judgments, that of architects is so much more.  

Other major contributors to the new Supreme Court building include the ACT Magistrates, who tolerated much disruption.  The staff of the joint Courts Registry, who had to move many times, and the building crew, who were invariably polite and accommodating.  Ultimately, the Magistrates Court and the Courts Registry staff have been well rewarded by the shared facilities, but it has been a long haul.  

At the opening ceremonies in 2015, 2016 and 2017, I optimistically expressed the hope that it would be the last year in which the law year was opened in the old Supreme Court building.  In 2018 I said nothing on the subject of timing, and here we are.  

At the turn of a New Year a common young hashtag is '#New year, new me.'  If only reinvention was that simple or even unambiguously desirable.  
At the start of this New Year, as we sit in this marvellous new building, those lawyers who are not of Gen Z may reflect on the journey that has brought us here and consider where we wish to go from here.  Not to reinvent ourselves, but to strengthen our profession so that we may better serve justice in the Territory and nationally.

The Supreme Court was established for the explicit purpose of enabling the residents of the Territory to obtain judicial determinations of such disputes as ordinarily arise between them in a way that was readily accessible to them.  
When it was established, in 1933, the court had only one judge, Judge Lukin.  He sat in Acton House, a humble building set in picturesque surroundings.  It was described as a neat little cottage that looked vaguely like an official building.  It accommodated the Supreme Court Registry, the courtrooms and offices of the Court of Petty Sessions, as well as the Police Station.  But for all its idyllic pleasantness it was too small.  As Justice McTiernan discovered, during the murder trial of Porter, it was ill-equipped for a trial that lasted longer than a day.  

In 1936, the court moved to the Hotel Acton, where it sat in a former dining room, sharing the hotel facilities with married public servants and their families and, later, with the Patent Office and the administrative office for the proposed University of Canberra.  

In the late 1940s, the Supreme Court moved, with its friends from the Patent Office, to the new Patent Office, with the Patent Office staff and the Commonwealth Security Services companions.  However, there was a growing appreciation that an independent judiciary must be seen to be independent of the executive and therefore must be housed independently from the executive. 

By this stage the Griffin plan for City Hill area of Canberra had been adulterated but at least the site that was chosen for the new courts building was close to that identified by the Griffins as appropriate for municipal courts.  

In May 1963, Sir Robert Menzies opened the old Supreme Court building.  Originally that building housed both the then ACT Court of Petty Sessions and the Supreme Court.  It was state of the art architecture.  It became an icon of 60s Canberra, a premier tourist attraction that was commonly featured on postcards of the city.

When the old building was commissioned, the Canberra population was about 60,000.  With commendable but inadequate foresight the building was designed to meet the needs of a population of 100,000.  That population was reached within five years of its construction.  

With the Canberra population edging towards 300,000, in 1996 the Magistrates Court moved to its own courthouse and the Supreme Court became the sole inhabitant of a building containing only two courtrooms that were really fit for its use.

For two decades my predecessors called for a new Supreme Court building, but in vain.

Until, in December 2013 Simon Corbell, the then Attorney-General, announced the construction of a new Supreme Court building, which was to include eight courtrooms, of which five would be jury courtrooms.  The new building and associated facilities were to be delivered through a public/private partnership, the Territory's first PPP.  At the time of this announcement the population of the ACT was about 375,000. It is now heading towards 450,000.  

The judicial excitement generated by the Attorney-General's announcement of a new Supreme Court building was barely dampened by the prospect that during construction work we may be temporarily housed in shipping containers located, cheek-by-jowl, on what was euphemistically described as a grassy knoll.  I have searched for, but never found, the Elysian grassy knoll.  Luckily, it became unnecessary to do so.  We were able to remain in the old building until decanted last October, only two years behind schedule, into this magnificent new building.

The architecture of public buildings should speak of high public ideals, especially when the public building is one as important as a court of law. 
The architecture of this building speaks of many things.  
It reflects Canberra's natural environment, which is both directly visible, when the screens are up, and referenced in the natural timber and undulating ceilings, which mirror the hills surrounding the city.  
Light and landscape permeate every part of the building, speaking of the openness and transparency of our justice system. The views and natural light in the building will reassure the public who attend and – literally – brighten the mood of the judges and others who work within the building, no longer consigned to the depressing caves in which they so recently laboured.
The new building respects the Griffins’ urban plan for Canberra.  It sits on the axis that extends from City Hill, down University Avenue and aligns with Constitution Avenue, to the east of City Hill.  When the old Supreme Court building is refurbished as part of Stage 2, the axis will remain visually unimpeded, passing through the architecturally significant glass atrium of the old building and an open corridor of the new building.

The new Supreme Court building cherishes our legal traditions.  It cradles the old building and will be directly linked to it.  Within the old building the two original Supreme Court courtrooms will be refurbished, introducing light, and making them much more attractive workspaces.  

Chief Justice Hennessy, of the Massachusetts Supreme Judicial Court has observed this:

Our courthouses are monuments to our legal tradition, its noble purposes and occasional tragic miscarriages.  They evoke the memory of historical events and of aspirations, frustrations and fears of many people: the learned, the dedicated, the articulate the oppressed and the despised, the avaricious and the brutal, whom the law has summoned to exercise their skills or to account for their actions.  They are not merely buildings, room and furniture but are, rather, monuments that evoke several centuries of human effort and progress.

This new building speaks of tradition but also of modernity and change.  Both Territory Courts now have the latest technology.  Jurors have personal screens, advocates and witnesses can mark up electronic documents.  Vulnerable witnesses are accommodated in comfortable, child friendly and secure remote rooms.  The scale of the building speaks of the solemnity of justice.  The symmetry of each courtroom reminds us of balance and impartiality in the law.  The new Supreme Court building shares an entrance and many facilities with the Magistrates Court, attesting to the comity between the Territory's Courts.  

Most importantly, this building says that our community recognises the importance of the rule of law and the judicial arm of government and that the community values tradition but also looks confidently to the future.  
We shape our buildings and then our buildings shape us.
In the case of this building – let us hope so.  

But while the building is an environment in which it may be easier for judges, Courts staff and practitioners to confront challenges, it is for us to choose whether we do so.  There are many challenges.  We face the challenge of reconciling with our Indigenous brothers and sisters and addressing the gross over-representation of Indigenous peoples within our criminal justice system. We also face the challenge that many talented young women fail to persist with their legal careers, especially at the bar where double-standards remain evident.  Perhaps, before I retire, at an Opening of Law Year women will occupy the front bar table.

We must address disadvantage wherever we are able to do so.  For practitioners, the opportunities to do so are greater.  This court must focus on ensuring equal access to justice, holding to the court's original purpose by remaining readily accessible to all Territorians.  

These are not just New Year's aspirations but necessities, if our justice system is to remain vibrant and respected. 

We will now hear form the Attorney-General.  

MR RAMSAY:  At a time when we are thinking not only of our present and our future, but also grounding ourselves in the past, can I too acknowledge the traditional owners, paying my respect to their Elders, past present and emerging, and thanking Aunty Violet for such a warm and generous welcome, which is your trademark, you are also so warm, so welcome, so generous, thank you so much.

MS SHERIDAN:  You know me too well.

MR RAMSAY:  To our many distinguished guests, judicial officers, our retired judicial officers, the many officers of the court, your Honour Kiefel CJ, everyone here, it is an important day for us to be thinking through where it is that we are heading.  

It is right today that we look at new beginnings, not just for our new legal year, but also quite a number of important firsts.  As your Honour has noted, 2019 is the first legal year to begin in this new Supreme Court building.  A new space comes with new hopes and, more importantly, new possibilities and, along with others here, I'm confident that this space will live up to our shared commitment to give Canberra the first-rate justice system that it truly deserves.  

Today is also the first commencement of a Legal Year for our new Director of Public Prosecutions, new leaders of the Bar Association and the Law Society, and our new Chief Police Officer.  I wish to acknowledge them.  I wish to acknowledge their commitment to this city and to its people and also to acknowledge their predecessors for their energy and their dedication in previous years.  

Your Honour, our justice system is one, indeed, with deep heritage.  One which is and must be constantly evolving.  It arises from the values which form and frame our society and each one of us carries a responsibility to embody those values, to help our system continue to evolve.  I'm very mindful of the privilege that I have in joining you in my position now for the third time in this event.  Again, I share my commitment with you, and with you all, over the coming year.  

To me, obviously, justice is about much more than an administration and the application of law to facts.  Justice is deeply relational.  Justice is fundamentally a form or activism because together we act to ensure that those who seek equality, who seek fairness and who seek protection can access our laws and provide the right way for our society to live.

In my role, that means listening to all of your experiences, as a community of practice, doing what I can to make sure that our laws are more accessible, more transparent and our justice system more timely.  As the former United States Attorney-General, Eric Holder, once said, 'Any Attorney-General who is not an activist is not doing their job.'  So let me briefly reflect on some activism, both past and present. 

The new courtroom that we are in today represents our commitment to access to justice, in the most concrete way possible.  We have invested in state of the art technologies and in first-rate design and construction, as your Honour has so eloquently put.  This is now a place that gives everyone in the justice system better tools to serve our community and, of course, that is its aim.

The new facility is not primarily for the comfort of practitioners and judicial officers, though it will certainly provide that.  It represents a tangible effort to orient the ACT's justice system towards the most vulnerable members of our society.  This new building provides them with an accessible, accommodating and culturally safe place to seek the protection and the enforcement of their rights.

Your Honour, just as we are investing in new infrastructure, so too we are committed to investing in innovative and people-focused new legislation.  That's why I'm pleased to announce that following a thorough consultation and design process this government will be implementing the first Drug and Alcohol Court in this territory.  The Minister for Health and I had the privilege of joining Judge Roger Dive, in the Parramatta Court, last week.  We were able to see, first hand, through building relationships and surrounding vulnerable people with support, new beginnings are possible and the root causes of offending can be addressed and addressed effectively.

Here in the ACT the development of a Drug and Alcohol Court has been focused on relationships.  Corrective Services, the Director of Public Prosecutions, Legal Aid ACT, ACT Policing and Health will all have a role to play.  I would like to make particular mention of Murrell CJ and Burns J for their very strong support in this process.  I can proudly say that our new Court will begin operations this year.  It will be focused on addressing drug and alcohol addiction as a cause of offending and it will embody our focus on ensuring that Canberra is a restorative community.  As a therapeutic court it will deliver on our vision of a justice system that restores and repairs relationships in our community. 

Your Honour, over the coming year there is another significant body of law reform for which this government will be looking for the full assistance of the legal community to complete.  The Royal Commission into Institutional Responses to Child Sexual Abuse uncovered clear, pervasive failures to protect our children and our young people.  As a community we all have a role to play in acknowledging that failure and committing ourselves to turn the Commission's findings into action.  We've already delivered new criminal laws to allow for police, prosecutors and our Courts to hold offenders to account for the abuse of children.  

We will keep working to ensure our courtrooms have the laws and the support systems necessary to ensure that survivors or abuse are fully supported.  Over the course of the next year we will be delivering a new offence for failing to report child abuse and we will be looking at reforms to our evidence laws to support witnesses and enable them to tell their stories, to minimise the trauma of the court process.  Your Honour, the new additions to our courts over the past year will support efforts to deliver justice to this community.  

Since the last Opening of the Legal Year, Justice Chrissa Loukas-Karlsson was appointed as a justice of the Supreme Court and Magistrate Louise Taylor was appointed as the eighth full-time magistrate of the ACT Magistrates Court.  Both Justice Loukas-Karlsson and Magistrate Taylor have a deep understanding of social justice issues that affect everyday people.  They add their credentials to what I might note is already a very impressive Bench here in the ACT.  I have confidence that they will continue to be an asset to our Courts and to play a key role in the provision of access to justice for the Canberra community for many years to come.  

Our judges, this broader community of legal practice, and all people who work day in and day out to make our Courts serve Canberra deserve recognition today.  We are all here today because of our dedication to justice and our commitment to service.  We are here, dedicated to upholding our duties to the court and our determination to bring about a more inclusive, more just, more fair community here in Canberra.

On behalf of the ACT government I wish to thank each one here today for devoting yourselves to making Canberra a community where our legal system contributes to a safer, a stronger and a more connected community.  Your Honour, this is indeed a time of new beginnings.  It is also a time of rededication.  It is, again, a time where our history and our possibilities merge in this present moment.  I look forward to our joint work for the people of the ACT.  May it please the Court.

MURRELL CJ:  Thank you, Attorney-General.  The Vice President of the Bar Association, Mr Pappas.

MR PAPPAS:  Mr Attorney, Chief Justice Murrell, Chief Justice Kiefel, members of the judiciary, both present and past, brothers and sisters in law, honoured guests and ladies and gentlemen.  I acknowledge that the descendants of the tradition owners of the land on which we meet, the Ngunnawal people and, indeed, the descendants of the Nagambie people, and other Indigenous Australians, continue to be incarcerated in this Territory at an alarming rate.  

In 2007, Indigenous inmates at the Alexander Maconochie Centre represented 9.7 per cent of the prison population.  In 2017 they represented 21.2 per cent of the prison population, roughly a 105 per cent increase in 10 years.  Those statistics are alarming but they become more than alarming when one takes into account that the ACT has the smallest Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander population of any jurisdiction in Australia, at 1.9 per cent of our population.

Unfortunately it's been 44 years since the late Gough Whitlam, Prime Minister and lawyer, said to Vincent Lingiari, of the Gurindji people:

We Australians have still much to do to redress the injustice and oppression that has, for so long, been the lot of black Australians.

It's been 27 years since another Prime Minister, speaking at Redfern, said:

We cannot confidently say that we have succeeded, as we would have liked to have succeeded, if we have not managed to extend opportunity and care, dignity and hope to the Indigenous people of Australia, the Aboriginal and the Torres Strait Islander people.

Twenty-seven years after Paul Keating spoke those words we still have what Judge Stephen Norrish QC has described as:

The gross and grotesque over-representation of Indigenous Australians in the criminal justice system.

My learned friend, Mr Drumgold, the new Director of Public Prosecutions, recently, in discussions with me, described those statistics as representative of a crisis.  Those who know me will know that, loath as I am to agree with anything said by any Director of Public Prosecutions, I agreed with Mr Drumgold.  The time has passed when we can simply acknowledge the Elders, past and present. We have a crisis and it needs to be addressed.

Having said that, your Honour, I note, of course, that today is a day of celebration.  A celebration of our government overcoming yet another crisis, one that has, as you've alluded to, existed to for years, the completely inadequate Supreme Court infrastructure of a growing and vibrant Territory.

The Bar Association of the Territory, of course, thanks the Attorney and his government as do, no doubt, the people of this Territory, for the large and impressive modern state of the art facility that we have and can enjoy from today.  Things were not always thus, of course.  The old building was opened on the 10 May 1963. The Chief Justice of Australia, Sir Garfield Barwick, spoke on that occasion and it is particularly apt that Chief Justice Kiefel should be with us today.  The Prime Minister, Sir Robert Menzies, was in attendance, all the women wore hats and the event took place outside, on the landing at the top of the stairs, under the inscribed words, 'Law Courts of the Australian Capital Territory.'

What might not be so readily known is that long before we ever had a Supreme Court, following the passage of the Seat of Government Act of 1908 and the creation of the Federal Capital Territory, most cases from the Territory were heard at the Queanbeyan Court of Petty Sessions and the path of appeal was to the High Court.  I understand, anecdotally, that that building was a particularly cold and miserable building with heating provided by a single open fire and the most junior member of the legal profession in attendance was required to stoke the fire at regular intervals.

In 1926 the Solicitor-General, Sir Robert Garran, visited Canberra to devise an independent system of law and justice.  He recommended a territorial police force be created, that a Police Court be created and that a Supreme Court be created.  I feel a particular affinity with Sir Robert Garran because, as a student at the ANU Law School, there was a lovely bust of Sir Robert on the landing as one went to and from the first floor of the Law School, and it was lore amongst law students that one had to stroke the nose of Sir Robert as you went up or came down those stairs, for fear of failing your final exams.  You can go there today and still see that lovely bust, with the shiniest nose you've ever seen.

As her Honour has said, the Supreme Court was created by Act of Parliament, in 1933, it first sat in February 1835, 85 years ago.  As her Honour has also alluded to, although not in such detail, it sat at one stage in an old dining room of the former Hotel Acton.

The size of the legal profession in those days, that is the early 30s, was dramatically different.  Mr Cyril Davies was then president of the Law Society of the ACT and there was no Bar Association.  Mr Davies went to a law conference where he met the president of the Indian legal profession and he asked him, 'How many members does your society have, Mr President?'  The Indian gentleman turned to him and he said, 'Oh, about 3000.'  And he said to Mr Davies, 'How many do you have?'  Davies thought for a second and he said, 'Six.'  The Indian gentleman said, '6000?' and he said, 'No, six.'  So we started in a very small way and we have, as her Honour has also alluded to, grown exponentially, both in terms of the legal profession and in terms of the populus of the ACT.  

The late David Crossin came to the territory in May of 1952, and at that stage the population of Canberra was about 30,000, the population of Queanbeyan was about 7000 and his Honour described, in later years, how the Principal Judge would sit on the first Tuesday of every month and call through the list and how the list generally consisted of four or five cases.  He is quoted as saying, 'Life was very pleasant then, it did get busier later.'

David Crossin was well-known to many of the people in this Court.  He was a very senior and much loved practitioner and a very skilled solicitor advocate.  On one occasion he was representing a man charged with murder and he was very worried that the man's tie would mark him out as a criminal and damn him in the eyes of the jury so he prevailed upon his client to change or swap ties with him, he having been wearing a very conservative, striped military-style tie.  The client was ultimately convicted and Crossin never saw his tie again.  But, typical of the man, he kept the murderer's tie for years and ultimately donated it to a charitable event.  It was purchased by a local solicitor and is still displayed in a case in one of the local offices today.

It's hard to remember the old Courts and not to remember them in context, the context of what went on there, and I do so and I trust you will bear with me whilst I reminisce in one or two respects about the days in those dim and dingy Courts to which reference has been made.

I recall, as a young solicitor, being present when Peter Honan, who then had a very large defamation practice, in the days when defamation suits were often commenced in the Territory, attended Court in company with the late Kerry Bullmore Packer of Australian Consolidated Press fame.  Mr Packer was a big man, in many respects, he was a big presence and he seemed, to my young eyes, to fill up that public area in the old Court, which was barely adequate at the best of times.  

I understand that Peter Honan, who is still in practice, was present on the occasioning of the opening of the first Court in May 1963.  He, at that stage, was a law student and he'd wandered over to see what all the fuss was about, in company with one Higgins and one Colquhoun.  I see former Justice and Chief Justice Higgins present today, although I've not seen Mr Colquhoun. All of them are still very much part of the legal scene in the ACT.

It's hard not to remember the thousands of law graduates who passed through that old main Court, in the building which is now being replaced.  Many of them were oblivious to the high drama of the cases that were conducted in the Court.  Many here will remember the trap door in the floor of the Court, heavily concealed under a matching square of green carpet.  It was only occasionally used to take particularly violently, dangerous or vulnerable prisoners to and from the Dickensian cells, under the court.  When that trap door was opened and a prisoner was required to walk down the very steep ladder steps you could feel yourself transported back in time 100 years or more.

Little did those bright-eyed law graduates understand also that in the days before security screening rarely, but occasionally, the sheriff would arrange for armed, but plain clothes, police to occupy the front rank of the public gallery and to stand and face the public when the jury verdict was being returned in some notorious cases, for fear that some act of violence might be perpetrated if a verdict of not guilty was returned.  

Many will recall the ritual of what was called Motions Day, when any number of interlocutory applications would be listed on a Friday and if you were a junior advocate you usually found yourself at the end of a very long list.  Occasionally you might be lucky enough to be opposed to a visiting or local Silk and you could be out by lunchtime.  Many will remember the late Justice Gallop, and when he had the list, if you didn't have a copy of the court rules with you and couldn't tell him, with great accuracy, what order and what rule you were moving under, he'd growl at you in these terms, 'That's not good enough, you're not playing kick and catch in the park; you're in first grade now.  I'll stand your matter in the list until you can tell me.'  That generally meant saying in the list for a very long time indeed and you only made the mistake once.

I remember the need for Sheriff Officers to carry trestle tables into the old Courts, to accommodate those at the Bar table when any particularly large piece of litigation was afoot.  And by 'large piece' I mean anything with more than three parties. 

And I remember, also, Courtroom 4, irreverently referred to as Dobbo's Court, on the left-hand side of the court building.  So called because Magistrate Kevin Townley Dobson refused to sit anywhere else.  I have no difficulty recalling his name, Kevin Townley Dobson, 25 years after the event because in those days, when one lodged an appeal, you named the magistrate fully, none of this anonymous reference to 'the Court'.

Those, too, were the days of applications heard in Chambers.  I remember our first Chief Justice, Sir Richard Blackburn, taking a very junior solicitor advocate into his Chambers, correcting, in manuscript, a draft order nisi for mandamus and his grandfather parting words to the effect of, 'Here, I think it looks a bit better now.'

The old Courts hold many memories for me, and I'm sure for many here today.  Many will recall Terry Higgins, as he then was, before he went to the Bar and before he ever became a judge, pulling apart the PCA legislation and the government patching it up, almost nightly, as quickly as he pulled it apart.  

I remember the substitution of heavy glass water jugs, for the plastic items we seen on the Bar table today, when a litigant, in person, demonstrated what an effective projectile the heavy items could be.  

I remember, finally, your Honour, cases that attracted media attention, both here and overseas, and I remember the heavy award of damages in favour of one Tony Abbot, Peter Costello and their wives, when they brought suit against the publisher and the author, Bob Ellis, of the book, Goodbye Jerusalem.  Ellis was, of course, a noted author, a playwright and speech writer for a number of Labor party leaders.  Messrs Abbot and Costello were, of course, Liberal politicians.  

The case was heard by Justice Higgins, as he then was, who, over the years before becoming a judge, had acted for many high profile Labor figures and was a member of the Labor party.  One can only imagine the trepidation felt by Messrs Abbot and Costello, at the realisation that the matter was to come before his Honour Justice Higgins.  The case stands, in my memory, as a wonderful illustration of impartiality before the law.

All of those memories, your Honour, are tinged, in my mind, by the dim yellow light of the inadequately lit former courtrooms, the heavy wooden panelled interior, the poor acoustics, the inadequate seating and the contrary air conditioning, not to mention the absence of windows.  But for all of those shortcomings, each of those courtrooms had a Coat of Arms prominently displayed above the Bench and in front of the Bar table.  It will be obvious to all the lawyers in this room that we have no Coat of Arms in this Court nor, indeed, in any of the new Courts.  It may not have been obvious to others, non-lawyers in the room, but in the idiom of the young, now that I've pointed it out you can't un-see it.

The Bar Association understands that the absence of the Coat of Arms is no matter of oversight, it's no accident.  It's not a failure on the part of the architect or the interior designers, it's a deliberate omission and it's one which the Bar Association does not support.  It is argued that what might be regarded as the ACT Coat of Arms is, in fact, the Coat of Arms of the City of Canberra.  The Bar Association says, 'So what?' we are, in effect, a city-state.  

By custom and usage, at least, that Coat of Arms has become the Coat of Arms of the Territory.  It appears on the blue and gold flag of the Territory, the same blue and gold as appears on the robes of all the Justices of this Court.  It appears on government websites, stationery, commemorative number plates and even appears on souvenir teaspoons.  If one searches the internet for Supreme Court of the Australian Capital Territory, the Coat of Arms appears large and bold, in colour, at the top right of the first page.  If you search Coat of Arms for the City of Canberra, the search takes you straight back to the Supreme Court of the Australian Capital Territory.

Why does the Bar Association care about the missing Coat of Arms?  Because we, barristers, bow to the Coat of Arms as we come and go from the court, in the presence of a Judge or a Magistrate, that is, when the court is in session, to signify our subservience to the law, to signify that we are the servants of justice, that our personal interests and our personal views are of no moment, that we are officers of the Court and, as such, part of the third arm of government.  As barristers, we stand to signify a respect for judicial officers, as they come and go from the Bench and when we address the Bench, but we bow to the Coat of Arms, to the symbol of the government, one branch of which we serve.  

Take away the Coat of Arms, says the Bar Association, and you take away a powerful visual reminder of the duties which we owe, and a point of focus for the act of subservience, which reminds us of our duty, on a daily basis and reinforces, in the eyes of the public, that we are no mere mouth pieces, that we are, in fact, servants of justice.  We do not bow to the whims of our clients.  Our other bowing, to the Coat of Arms, reminds us and others of our overarching obligations, our duty of service in the interests of attaining justice.

Therefore, whilst I acknowledge these beautiful new surroundings, and the Bar Association thanks the government for what has been done, it also says, 'Bring back our Coat of Arms.'  It's important, it's no mere decoration, it's no outdated bauble.  

May it please.

MURRELL CJ:  The President of the Law Society, Mr Donohue.

MR DONOHUE:  May it please the court.  On behalf of the ACT Law Society I join with previous speakers in acknowledge the Ngunnawal people on whose land we meet.  I pay my respect to their Elders, past, present and emerging and also to all Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples here today.  I would like to see the Australian Parliament and, through it, all the people of Australia acknowledge and give respect to all of Australia's First Peoples and all of its First Nations.

Chief Justice Murrell, Chief Justice Kiefel, all other judges, justices and members of the legal profession, I am honoured to be invited to address the Court here in this new courtroom, to celebrate this new Legal Year.  It is an important tradition and I'm here, on behalf of our 2600 members to renew our commitment to the ethical and social responsibilities of the ACT profession.

It is sometimes hard to be the last speaker, especially after the high calibre of the speakers I'm following.  Thank you, Chief Justice Helen Murrell, Attorney-General Gordon Ramsay and learned colleague Jack Pappas for your very thoughtful words, all expressed with enviable eloquence.  I join with them in singing the praises of this magnificent new building.

I expect there are many here today who, like me, have a first-hand recollection of the commencement of the new, but now old, Supreme Court building in 1963.  I was at school for the commencement proceedings.  Even before that I remember, as a young teenager, being required to transport some important papers from my father's office in Civic to the then Supreme Court.  This involved dressing in my very best version of my school uniform and riding my bike across the old road, across Scotts Crossing, which is now the bed of Lake Burley Griffin, to the Patents Office, now the Robert Marsden Hope Building, in National Circuit, Barton.  

I found the Patents Office and the courtroom, entered, bowed as I had been instructed, and took the very few steps needed from the door to the Bar table and handed the package to my father who, of course, reminded me to bow to the Judge, which I did and left the court.  

At the time it did seem to me a bit odd that something as important as the Supreme Court did not have its own building and that such a large number of very serious men should have to cram into such a small room to carry out such important business.  

So when the new, now the old, Courts building was opened, with three courtrooms dedicated to the Supreme Court, I thought that to be very appropriate.  To me, even as a typical disconnected teenager, the size and impressiveness of the Courts building made a statement about the dignity and authority of the judicial process.

As a law clerk, and then as a young solicitor, I watched as the large new Courts building rapidly became too small for its functions and some of its occupants, the Land Titles Office, and later the Magistrates Court, had to leave.  The pressure continued and even with the building devoted solely to the Supreme Court, the demand for space exceeded the supply.  

We now have this new building with its hugely improved functionality, its large public spaces and courtrooms full of natural light and, like its predecessor, it cannot do other than impress the parties appearing before it, of the importance and dignity of the occasion and the seriousness with which our community treats justice and the rule of law.  

When passing through the security check, one has the feeling of transitioning from the disordered and chaotic world outside into a bright place of dignity, calm and thoughtfulness, where legal issues will be given careful and just and appropriate consideration.  Contrast this to the sombre tones of the now old Supreme Court building.  

While that building is to be brightened up by renovation, Courtroom 1, which could never rival the artistic charm of Sydney's historic Banco Court, but which was once the jewel in the crown of Canberra's old Court building, is losing its historic poise.  The heritage red cedar timber, donated by the state of New South Wales, is not being retained in situ, as specified in the Heritage Report of 2013, and for those who care, that is very sad.  It's sad to think that in the pursuit of uniformity, the old Courtroom 1 is to be converted into the 2019 model and its look, feel and connections to the 1960s are to be forever dispersed.

Returning to this elegant new courtroom, it has been commented by my friend that there is no Court of Arms displayed in its precinct.  While this is not usual in an Australian courtroom, its absence has no effect on the carrying out of the judicial functions of this Court.  

I am pleased to note that the ACT Legislative Assembly has announced an inquiry into a new Territory Coat of Arms.  The current Coat of Arms used in the Territory is defined in the City of Canberra Arms Act of 1932, as the arms and crest of the city of Canberra, granted by Royal Warrant, to the Federal Capital Commissioners and their successors on 7 November 1928.  It carries a black swan and a white swan, a sword, a mace, two crowns, a castle, a wreath, a rose and two portcullises.  How does one interpret the meaning and intent of a Coat of Arms?  Do we continue to accept the ideas and statements made in the 1920s, by the designers and others, or can we assess the coat and crest as they appear to us today, in the light of our current values and standards?  

It must be said that the values of the present day are vastly different from what they were 90 years ago when Canberra had a population of about 8300.  Since then we've seen such changes as the abolition of capital punishment, the recognition of Indigenous Australians as citizens, the passing of the Racial Discrimination Act, the High Court decision in Mabo, dealing with that erroneous concept of terra nullius and, in 1997, the long overdue National Apology to the Stolen Generations.

I am not going to try to define or answer questions of interpretation today, but I would like to pose just one question.  That is, why is the portcullis in the crest apparently chained closed and locking out the gum tree behind it?  Hopefully the inquiry into a new territory Coat of Arms will come up with a design of insignia that more clearly symbolises all of the ACT and that encompasses the wisdom, intelligence, compassion, reason, tolerance and justice we all strive for.  May it please the Court.

MURRELL  CJ:  Thank you, Mr President.  The Court will now adjourn and all present are invited to join us for morning tea.

ADJOURNED
[10.30 am]

